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PRESS: Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: ...(gavel)... The Budget and Finance Committee
meeting is now in session. Today is June 30, 2008 and the time is 1:37.
Good afternoon, Members.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Afternoon.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Good afternoon.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: At this time, the Chair would like to recognize the
Members that are present right now. We do have Member Mateo,
Member Johnson, Member Medeiros and Member Molina. Excused at
this time are Member Anderson, Baisa, Hokama as well as Member
Victorino. Members, this afternoon we have two items on the agenda but
before we go into the agendaed items, I’d like to introduce the...the Staff
that is supporting this Committee. We do have Lance Taguchi as well as
Michael Geers, both are Legislative Analysts, and Yvette Bouthillier,
Committee Secretary. From the Administration we do have Corporation
Counsel, Adrianne Heely—or Deputy Corporation Counsel Adrianne
Heely. And from the Budget Office, we do have Helene Kau.

Okay, Members, we do have some people signed up for testimony. But
before we go into public testimony, I’d like to have every one of us in this
Chambers to either turn our cell phones to the off position or put it on the
silent mode. Thank you. First signed up for public testimony is Mr. Stan
Franco. And before Mr. Franco gives his testimony, the Chair would like
to provide some ground rules. You do have three minutes to testify, one
minute to conclude. We’ll let you know when your three minutes has
gone by and if you can conclude in one minute, that would be good. If can
provide us the name—your name—and the organization that you
represent. Mr. Franco.
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NOTE: silence.
...BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..

MR. FRANCO: Good afternoon, my name is Stan Franco. Or Franco, (laughter
from audience) depends on where you come from. If you in Makawao,
it’s Franco. In Kihei, it’s Franco. (laughter from audience). So 1 answer
both ways. I wanna—thank you for the time—I wanna speak about the
affordable housing fund. When the fund was suggested, HLP was very
enthusiastic in support of the fund. And I think we testified at that time in
favor of the fund. We are, of course, very interested as one of the—well,
the major goal of the organization, HLP, is to have affordable homes built
for Maui’s people. And I think what we doing today is approving those
projects that have come up with the requirements to meet the fund
requirements and are...are gonna building affordable homes for...for the
community. So I wanna speak for those projects. I have to apologize to
those that have brought their projects forward because HLP has not looked
into the projects to determine exactly if we were in favor of the projects or
not. But we are in favor of the intent of the affordable housing fund and
getting affordable homes built for Maui’s people.

The organization HLP was formed before December of 206 [sic/ after
Councilman Danny Mateo came to speak to us. It was a group
of...Catholics and non-Catholics that got together at Christian Ministry
Church. And we have since...we were very supportive of implementing
what Danny had suggested, the residential workforce housing policy. So
any time we can do that, to get homes for our people, we were gonna be in
favor of it. Now we wanna make sure that those homes are dignified. We
don’t want cracker box homes being built for our low-income folks. We
want them to be integrated into a community where you have market
homes and affordable homes. We want livable, walkable homes in
vicinities of parks where kids can get to those things. So, as I said, those
are the kinds of criteria that we would wanna look at...with these projects
and we have had not had the time, unfortunately, with the projects that
have been proposed. So we cannot say. But we want to say that the intent
of the affordable housing fund and implementing the affordable housing
fund by granting these projects, we are in favor of those...of that. So
thank you very much for your time and if there’s any questions, I'm
willing to answer.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Franco. Members, any questions for
the testifier this afternoon? Member Victorino.. .before you start, Chair
would like to recognize Member Anderson, Baisa and Member Victorino.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Victorino.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. I was interested in your one
comment you made, Mr. Franco. And thank you for being here but
cracker box, okay. You know, I have had this real distinctive problem
with the word “cracker box”. Or what is determined as a livable house?
What is considered a livable house? You and I come back from the old
days, yeah? Three bedroom or two bedroom, one bath. We don’t had all
the amenities that today seems like everybody has to have, yeah. Three
bedrooms, two baths, you know, two-car garage. You know, Mr. Franco,
my question to you is very simple. What is a good livable dwelling?
Because, you know, I’m very interested in how you perceive it, because I
think some of us out there perceive it in a different manner. I mean, to
me, I wanna make it where, yeah, living in any community. Not a
problem on my...in my mind. But what is...what is what you would
consider “livable”? Do they need a half acre lot or do they have 5,000
square feet? You know, all these things come into mind, because when
we start approving these things and start approving some of these
affordable housing, we’ve gotta also make sure it’s affordable. So, I ask
you that question, sir. Your...your determination ‘cause I love the word
“cracker box.” So I've kinda got...got me going on that one. Sorry,
Mr. Franco.

MR. FRANCO: No need to apologize, Mike. We want things that.. . homes that
people—for instance, I think I agree with you. I come from the old age
situation. We have one bathroom for our house, for five of us. Now, I
don’t think we have to go overboard with development of a home with all
these wonderful amenities that seem to be wanted by everybody.
Something that’s simple, that is...has utility and maybe it could be
developed larger as the family grows. But is in the community that
they--as much as possible--doesn’t differentiate the homes from a market
home. But be in the same community so that you’re looking at the same
kind outside development, but inside internally might be simpler than
maybe the...the one...the home that you’re describing. So that people as
they grow up in the home--I seen so many homes where.. where
folks--like for instance, above...on Lipoa Street. Not Lipoa Street... what
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street that I live off.. off of .. Kai.. . Kai...Kaiola. The homes above the
Tesoro gas station in Kihei.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.

MR. FRANCO: You know, I’ve watched those homes get developed from when
they were.. first were built. And people have added on and created a
wonderful home for themselves and their family as their families grew.
So we can build it so that people can add to that home. Something that
has utility, is not over-priced, is in...in the community with other homes
but are not perceived as, you know, something less than the other homes
even though there might be less amenities provided for that home.
Something so a family can grow into. I think we come on, from the same
page, Mike, you know, because I come from the same era. Maybe I'm a
little bit older than you but...you know, something that’s useful for the
family that is not making them feel that they are less because they’re
living in that kind of home.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Ithink that was important. That was
my point because you said “cracker box”, and I just wanted to make sure
that that term wasn’t being associated in what we’re trying to do here. We
want a livable... structure for them; something that, like you said, can
expand. Lot sizes, in your opinion, what kind of lot size would be
adequate for...a family because you know land is very expensive, you
know. And even if we are, in some cases, maybe have it under...the Land
Trust and other that will keep in perpetuity, still land is very, very
expensive or very needed. So how much land would you put in a...a
dwelling? You know, a nice home. How much would you say?

MR. FRANCO: Well, I grew up on a lot of 5,000 square feet. But we had the
next door neighbor had a lot that was 12,000 square foot...foot. So the
kids played volleyball, basketball, all kinds of things on that--baseball--on
that lot. It depends on how, you know, where our parks are. If our parks
are close by, something in the neighborhood of between 5-6,000 square
foot could work. I would rather something around 6,000 because we are
asking the Council now to have...let ohanas be built on that so that people
can have maybe the older couples or family members live on that lot. But
it has to provide space for the kids to play on. If it doesn’t provide space
there, then something be close by. So I would say between 5 and
6,000--something in the neighborhood--would be the smallest lot, I think,
should be considered.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Well, thank you, Mr. Franco. And I
think you and I whether you’re a few years older or not, we still think
along the same lines and--

MR. FRANCO: Portuguese, right?

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --but you got that right. Thank you. Thank
you, Mr. Chair.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Anderson.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Franco, thank you
for being here. The funds that are being discussed today will be for four
specific projects that you said you didn’t have a chance to look at. There
were seven applications proposed and the Department evaluated and
scored—actually, the applications, reviewed, evaluated and scored by a
selection committee.

MR. FRANCO: Uh-huh.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: The selection committee is made up of four
members, three of which are County employees within this realm of
expertise, the Housing Department, the Grants Department and the Home
Program Coordinator. And then the fourth member is a Maui Community
College instructor who was a former executive director of a non-profit. So
because you come from outside government and are, you know,
specifically in touch with people in need of housing, I’'m wondering if you
would be interested in serving on a selection committee of this type so that
we would have a more balanced review.

MR. FRANCO: I would be very interested in serving depending if my wife says I
can serve.

(Laughter from the audience.)

MR. FRANCO: She keeps on telling me I’m serving on too many boards and
committees as it is.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I...1 think this probably only happens
once a year. I don’t know how often they meet and review but, you know,
it’s only seven applications. So I hope...
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MR. FRANCO: I would be willing to serve, if asked.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much for that. Thank you,
Chair.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Medeiros, followed by Member
Baisa.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mabhalo, Mr. Chairman. Aloha and good
afternoon, Mr. Franco. Thank you for being here and for your continued
work with the affordable housing. I just wanted to know—you represent
the organization HLP, is that correct?

MR. FRANCO: Yes.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And could you expound on that acronym,
HLP?

MR. FRANCO: It stands for Housing for the Local Person. And we believe at
HLP, that the local person is anyone that has an attitude about living on
this island. In a sense of wanting to raise their children, wanting to die
here, somebody that has that attitude. We know all of us come from
different places in the world. My family has been here 120 years. But,
you know, Bill’s family has--half of his come...has been here a lot more
than a 120 years and his family also came 120 years--part of his
family--120 years ago. So we all come from different parts of the world.
So...and...us...and...local person means somebody that has a attitude
about wanting to live in harmony with the land, with the people, wanting
to raise their children here, be part of this community. And we believe
also, looking at dying here. And making this your home.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And the...your organization, HLP,
your goals are to propose projects or to partner with the groups such as
Lokahi Pacific in order to promote projects. .. affordable housing projects?

MR. FRANCO: Neither.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Neither. What...what.. . what...
MR. FRANCO: We are an advocacy group to make sure that all players, whether

it be private or public, when they propose projects, that the projects are
built and proposed for...in the best interest of the local person. And so we
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come here to speak about projects. And as they are proposed, we come
here when legislation is proposed. We’re an advocacy group.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for that explanation. And
with that explanation, I think, certainly your acceptance of Member
Anderson’s invitation to be on the committee would be very helpful in
order to advocate for your organization’s goals. So thank you for your
testimony this afternoon.

MR. FRANCO: Thank you, Bill.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Baisa.

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you,
Stan, for being here. I guess I come from that same generation as yourself
and maybe Mr. Victorino is a little younger but anyway--talking about our
orientation as to our idea of what a suitable home is for a family.
However, I think, you know, times are getting really tough. And it’s very
hard for everybody to own a single-family house. And of the projects
we’re  looking at today, the majority of the housing
(clears throat)--excuse me--that is being proposed is either rental, low
income rentals, and possibly, you know, stacked kind of living, apartment,
you know, two-story or together or whatever, not necessarily single-family
homes. How do you feel about that?

MR. FRANCO: Well, single-family would be ideal. And, you know, you
presented, Gladys, a reason why, you know, we have to look at
multi-family homes because of the cost. Again, if the homes are built with
dignity for people to live in, they have necessary kind of resources, it’s not
something that’s built cheaply but has, you know, quality product that is
built from and, you know, is generally like any other development. You
know, I think people need dignity and hope in...in, you know, our life
today. And when we say we’re building for low-income people, if we try
to downplay that and...and build something very cheaply so that they--you
know, it will not give them hope. They...they’re gonna be in there just for
the purposes of needing a space to call home. Because, you know, they
need shelter from...from the weather and everything else. So if we can
build a place where people can see that maybe it’s a stepping stone for...to
another place that they can feel that they...it’s a place that
they...they...they can live for awhile. Like, yeah, I lived for three years in
an apartment and then we decided that we had an opportunity to buy some
place. So give the.. a person that feel of being able to step up if they can.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah. I...I...I-it’s just that I wanted to mention
that, you know, sometimes with the best of intentions and wanting to
provide housing that people can afford, sometimes we make these
compromises. And it might have to be a rental apartment. It might have
to be a condominium kind of situation where there’s shared amenities and
whatever. But I think if it’s tastefully done and it’s affordable, then it
helps them to get a leg up. You know, I was so happy recently that my
daughter finally after living in this kind of housing was able to buy her
own home. And they could never have done it without the opportunity to
live in subsidized housing for a long time. But they made it. You know,
my husband and I started our married life, we lived for seven years in a
renovated garage that cost us nothing but it enabled us to buy a home. So
again, I’'m sure that, you know, these projects that we’re looking at today
are good projects. And they’re gonna try their best to provide good
housing for these folks. But most of it will not be, you know, the cottage
with the picket fence that you and I see in our minds. I just wanted to tell
you that. Thank you, Stan.

MR. FRANCO: Thank you.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members...oh, Member Anderson.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Just one more quick question. In your
capacity with the organization that serves the low income person seeking
housing--and...and, you know, just give me kind of a general idea. I'm
not asking for a specific, but of all the people that you are aware of who
are seeking affordable housing, say, for 80 percent and below median
income, what size house or dwelling unit do they need whether it’s
multi-family or not? Depending on the size of their family, that’s what
I’m trying to get at, do they need a one-bedroom, a two-bedroom, a
three-bedroom?

MR. FRANCO: Again, we don’t have a study of how many people that are
80 percent and below and, you know, that’s the size of family to
determine, you know, how many bedrooms they might need. If it’s a
small family, as I said, one bathroom probably would be enough, you
know, father, mother and two kids, something like that. When you start
getting more kids then you might need beside the one bathroom, a second
bathroom and...and...maybe another bedroom to be added on.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: A third bedroom.
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MR. FRANCO: Yeah. So, you know, if you have like four kids, and...I think
HUD tries to, you know, determine, you know, how many children, how
many bedrooms you need for how many children...

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah. So I'm just asking--you don’t have a
pulse on how many are out there looking for, you know--

MR. FRANCO: No, we don’t.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --say a family of six.

MR. FRANCO: No, we don’t have it.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: All right. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, any more questions for the
testifier at this time? Seeing none, thank you, Frank...Mr. Franco. Chair
would like to recognize our Council Chair, Mr. Hokama. Next testifier is
Stacey Moniz.

MS. MONIZ: Sorry. Good afternoon, Council Chair Hokama, Committee Chair
Pontanilla and Members of the Maui County Council. My name is Stacey
Moniz and I'm the Executive Director for Women Helping Women. On
behalf of the proposed recipients of the Affordable Housing Fund
Program, Family Life Center, Habitat for Humanity, Lokahi Pacific and
Women Helping Women, we would like to express our appreciation to the
County Council for your wisdom and vision in creating the Affordable
Housing Fund. We’d also like to thank Mayor Charmaine Tavares for
supporting this fund as well. We’d also like to acknowledge County of
Maui Department of Housing and Human Concerns Director Vanessa
Medeiros and her staff who expeditiously complied with the Council’s
desires to implement the program through the standard RFP process. The
Housing staff gave ample notice to the community to participate with
deadlines, notified each non-profit agency by phone and email as well as
the publication in The Maui News. Director Medeiros then created a
selection committee comprised of individuals familiar with the directives
and desires of the Council and the community as well as being
well-known and respected in their areas of expertise.

The selection committee reviewed the volumes of paperwork submitted
with each application. I know because ours was about three inches thick.
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After careful consideration the committee produced the four recipients.
Representatives from each of the recipients are available here today for
any questions the Council may have about our respective projects. Maude
Cumming from Family Life Center, Sherri Dodson from Habitat for
Humanity, Kamaile Sombelon from Lokahi Pacific, and myself are here to
answer questions about each project.

These selected projects will assist in bringing on line 99 affordable
housing units or a subsidy of approximately $43,000 per unit. We think
it’s County money well-spent considering other developments that will
require subsidies of $300,000 or more per unit. Upon approval of the
proposed recipients, two agencies, Family Life Center and Women
Helping Women will immediately be able to bring on line 18 affordable
units to the benefit of 18 families. The projects offer the full range of
housing for Maui citizens from transitional housing, affordable rentals, all
the way up to home ownership.

We’d like to again acknowledge members of the Maui County Council,
Director Vanessa Medeiros and Housing staff, the Mayor, and members of
the selection committee, for everyone working together to implement this
program and create affordable housing for the people of Maui.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier at
this time? Seeing none, thank you. The next testifier is Misty Bannister.

MS. BANNISTER: Hello, everyone. Thank you for your time today. I’'m a mom
of two beautiful, wonderful daughters, ages 13 and 15. And I was in a
nine-year relationship with their father who was very abusive to us.

The first physical abuse started when I was pregnant with my oldest
daughter. I was 19 at the time, not aware of what abuse really was. And it
also happened throughout the time I...and into my second pregnancy.
Over the years of the relationship, I was isolated from family and friends.
He controlled everywhere we went, what we did even at home. If he was
upset at me, he’d force me to sit in the corner even to sleep overnight, very
under his watch at all times. He’d even force my daughters to watch the
abuse. That’s another form of abuse towards me because he knew that it
would hurt so bad.

He really didn’t care what he did, where he did it, in front of who, even his

own family. And by the way, his dad and his brother lived in the same
house as us for quite some time, and they did not ever offer us any help or
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protection. They’d just go to their rooms. I was badly beaten many times
and think back now, how did I survive? I could almost time the...time the
beatings because I knew that if he wanted to feel validated for going out
and doing whatever he was doing, he’d just have to cause a fight. And
something to get mad at me about and the reason for him to leave blaming
me that [ made him do it. I made him leave.

This is a big part of the emotional and psychological abuse we lived with
on a daily basis, constantly calling me bad names, forcing sex,
withholding the children from me when they needed to be fed. And I
breastfed my children. He always reminded me that if...if we left he’d kill
me. I’d never see the girls again and that he’d kill himself. And if I lived,
I’d be living with that. Well, I did. Itried to leave. I packed my bag. We
planned to run when he was at work. And his mom came over to visit
unexpectedly, called him without me knowing, told him what I was doing.
He came home, asked her to leave, thanked her even. And I was beaten
until I couldn’t move. All the while, my little daughters watching, holding
on to their little packed up backpacks, losing hope of freedom and safety.

I stayed for the next five years knowing that I was stuck and thinking that
I would probably die soon. The girls and I had a constant fear of him even
if I left, you know, we were so worried about him finding us.

His mom was a con and she was so good at it. People are afraid of him,
not even knowing...not even his own mom--but dad or brother, excuse
me--would stand up to him. And his mom would protect him, blaming me
and the girls for not knowing how he gets. I prayed every night asking
God to please help us, and if he did, I'd want to serve other women and
children just like us. It was a prayer that I said every night during and
after the incidents. It gave me hope that there might be a chance for us.

It took me seeing him hit the girls so hard one day that I knew it was time.
And I didn’t care what it took and the next morning I just went along with
the motions. Taking the girls to school, seeing a friend of mine at the
school and asked her to please help us. She took us to her house and
called a hotline for us. And then we were on our way to meet the social
worker at the police station. 1 remember it being like a dream, floating
along looking into the girl’s eyes as if they were angels. Them looking
back at me and just staring into my eyes looking scared but reassuring.
Not talking a whole lot, just real quiet and still with me as we rode in the
van to the women’s shelter.

-12-
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The whole time I knew that this what. .. this was the best for the girls, but I
still had the thought that I was taking them away from their dad, breaking
up the family. And that night my oldest daughter--at the time she was
seven--sat up in bed, crying, looked at me and said, “Thank you, Mommy,
for bringing us here.” This was the best thing that I ever heard in all these
years. We stayed there for a week—

MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.

MS. BANNISTER: --before he found out where we were. His mom posed as
someone needing shelter and found us there. That’s when we came to
Maui eight years ago. We came to the Women Helping Women Shelter
and stayed for a month and those were the best days of our lives. We were
so close and now this--we were always close--but now we have started this
beautiful relationship growing between us every second because we were
safe and we were happy. We were free from anything holding us back. It
was amazing to be around other women who were going through similar
situations. Hearing the same experiences, challenges and fears, made me
feel normal, real. Hearing their successes made me hopeful.

And the advocates there are really supportive. I never knew there was
actual definition of domestic violence. Resources were available. The
staff, 24 hours, support for the girls and I...

MR. TAGUCHI: Four minutes.

MS. BANNISTER: And well, as you know--I'm sorry. What was that? Sorry.
Okay.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: If can conclude we would appreciate it.

MS. BANNISTER: Okay. Well, as you know, we can’t stay at the shelter too
long, right. The Women Helping Women Shelter, they want you to, you
know, support you in moving on, independency. I got the restraining
order so homeless shelter was the only option we had. Gosh, you know, 1
am thankful that there was the homeless shelter available for us because a
lot of growth happened there. But it was really hard. And I’ll just point
out some safety and...confidentiality there were at risk. Trust issues...it
was traumatizing for the girls to be around all these men coming out of
prison and in their own substance abuse and not real specific services for
victims like us. And that’s my story. Thank you for sharing and I hope
you all support what we’re trying to do. And I've been working for
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Women Helping Women five years. I love my job. I love the work we
do. And we do awesome things there. And we wanna do more. So thank
you for your support.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Member Baisa.

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No question. But I would like to thank you very,
very much for coming to share your story. It’s really validating when we
hear the effects of people on programs. Thank you.

MS. BANNISTER: Thank you.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. And because you haven’t concluded your
testimony, if you want to, you...you can leave the testimony here and
we’ll make copies for the Members to read.

MS. BANNISTER: Okay. Thank you.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. The next testifier is. . .(end of tape 1A). . .

NOTE: silence.

MR. KEKONA: My name is George Kekona. I’m here representing Habitat for
Humanity. I wanna share with you folks the experience that...that I've
gotten from them, especially for--1 call it miracles and dreams that...can
come true with them. And that’s what they gave, not just me, but other
families. And I’m one of the 12 families from Waiehu Kou 4 who’s
having that miracle and dream come true. And to me that is most
wonderful thing that’s happening to me and my family. And it was
because of them that I got that dream come true again, especially for my
wife.

And the most hard thing to deal with is when I got into one accident three
years ago. It was a very major accident. I wasn’t supposed to be here on
earth but I believed in God. And one of the things is was to do it when
you was working at MEO. They gave me that hope. And then from there
it started to go and then I met--got the chance because there...because of
the accident, I lost the chance of owning a home. And through...Dowling
told me, let’s try Habitat for you. Went through them and through the
process that I have gone through, it just came so true and started to make
me believe again in hope and faith again. And believing in...started to
believe in people like you folks too because...a lot of the things that what
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you guys gotta go through is making hard decisions to please everyone out
there. And I know what you guys go through ‘cause one of’em was my
dad who taught me how to fight for things. And most of you folks as how
I know you folks through my dad ‘cause my dad was Kenneth Kekona and
he was a grumbler. (Laughter) And he always grumbled. He fought for
things to help people and that’s what I’'m glad to do now. But I’'m not like
my dad. I come with more patient and humbleness to see, you know, that
needing your folks help to help this organization.

They giving peoples their dreams and miracles to come true again. ‘Cause
living here on...in Hawaii and in Maui is very hard and with this
organization they gave, not just these 12 families but other families the
hopes and dreams to live again and to be happy again in this island. And
the way things are happening now and...’cause there’s a lot of bad things
out there. But when there’s a little hope again, that’s what brings us back
alive again and start believing again that there’s hope again. Especially
with the housing, for a lot of people they looking for affordable housing
and that’s one of the main things for you folks that you guys need to go
through.

MR. TAGUCHI: Three minutes.

MR. KEKONA: And with the help of you folks helping us, it’ll be the greatest
thing of all and joy and happiness again. So I just wanted to share that
with you folks. Thank you.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Kekona. Members, questions for the
testifier at this time?

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Member Victorino.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Kekona, thank you for being here.
Appreciate you...your...

MR. KEKONA: You’re welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I remember your faddah and--right on.

MR. KEKONA: (Chuckles)
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No...no big deal. You know, he had a good
heart.

MR. KEKONA: Yeah.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: He had a good heart. Okay, anyhow, how
long has your dwelling taken to be completed? ‘Cause 1 know it’s
self--help, you know, and I been there couple times helping. But how long
has this been the process?

MR. KEKONA: Well, to me this is a whole new experience. I never experienced
this. . .(inaudible). . .way.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.

MR. KEKONA: Of there building a home for me because I just used to the way
my dad them taught us to build homes and was no ifs or buts, you know,
‘cause he had the stick. But with this, it’s a whole different thing for me
because in the situation I look at it, it’s not just only me helping myself by
helping my family...and depends on how all the volunteers that we get
and how we work together. Then it depends if the more professional
people that comes out to help us, the faster the...the home goes up. And
what we look for is not about time, it’s how good we can do it. And the
experience that we get that we can share this knowledge when there’s
more to help out around when people building homes again. And
hopefully that this knowledge that we gaining that we can help other
people and maybe the time...the time that we consuming now might be
shortened each time. And that’s the way I look at it.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good. And in...in your house, in your
particular dwelling, your...your...your...your place, about how far or
what percentage of completion are you right now? And what kind of help
you need? Because I giving you 30 seconds for tell the guys out there that
may be watching that, hey, I need one electrician, plumber. I need some
help. You know, now the time. I give you the free air time. Go ahead.

MR. KEKONA: Well, I’ve been doing that. I been going out and hustling mostly
my family, you know, and friends, and usually on Saturdays they’re the
ones saying that’s their time for go out drink and have fun. But I told ’em
why don’t you guys come here first, work up a thirst, you know.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: (chuckled)
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MR. KEKONA: But right now for me in my house, I know we’re just about
getting close to doing some inspection, for the beginning of the inspection
of the framing, the electrical and the plumbing. So we’re at that phase
right now in some of the homes that we are...we are with.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, Mr. Kekona. Thank you very much
and good luck. And I get another weekend I come down but I dunno what
I can help you guys with. I just sweep up, you know. I kinda clean up the
place. That’s what my...my specialty is.

MR. KEKONA: Nabh, I seen you the first time when had the Build-A-Thon.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Kekona. Thank you.
MR. KEKONA: You’re welcome.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Members, any more questions for Mr. Kekona?
Member Medeiros.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. And aloha,
Mr. Kekona, and thank you for your testimony. Help me understand, what
role does Habitat for Humanity play in...in the construction of your
home? Do they coordinate workers? Do they provide you the financing?
Do they provide the materials? What... what part do they play in this?

MR. KEKONA: Well, pretty much all that I know of. They coordinate the...this
pro...they coordinate the construction site and everything which we have
project managers and contractors there. And the financing and all that
all... we gonna be needing to build our homes. And it’s pretty
much...from what I saw they’re well-coordinated with this program and
the part that 1.. that I was asked to enter in, it was a very--1 didn’t want
that part, but the families voted me into it without me getting a say to be a
speaker for them. And to control of some--because people will argue and
that’s where I come in. 1 stop all that and that’s what I like to be as a
organized person on that area and try to make people see what you guys
gaining from all this.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So your home is in Waiehu Kou 3?

MR. KEKONA: Four.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Four. Okay, and is it part of Hawaiian
Home self-help or this is part of... Habitat for Humanity project?

MR. KEKONA: It’s actually under Habitat for Humanity--
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, right.

MR. KEKONA: --not self-help. But a lot of people think this was self-help, but
Habitat for Humanity have their own people that does all this. And that
was--to me I felt a lot better than what my brother them went through for
self-help housing up in Waihuli. And I like the way they were so
well--organized on this...on this, especially for this project with 12
families at one time. It is a very big project that they taking on and it’s a
very challenging thing for them and I’'m glad to be part of this challenge
with them.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So the...as far as financing, did they arrange
that for you too?

MR. KEKONA: Yes.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And there...they...Habitat for
Humanity has an agreement, a partnership with the Hawaiian Homes in
partnering in allowing them to help you build your home?

MR. KEKONA: Yes, from what I know through Hawaiian Homes.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, all right. Well, thank...thank you.
Mabhalo, Mr. Kekona--

MR. KEKONA: You’re welcome.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --for your testimony and what you’re, you
know, doing to get your home built. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, any more questions for Mr.
Kekona? Thank you very much, Mr. Kekona, for being here this
afternoon. 1...I share some of the experience that you are doing today
because I myself 30 years ago, you know, did the same thing like you
doing. So thank you very much.

MR. KEKONA: Thank you, folks, very much. You folks have a nice afternoon.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: The next testifier is Kella Tejeda-Figueroa.

MS. TEJEDA-FIGUEROA: (speaking from the gallery) Tejeda-Figueroa.

NOTE: silence.

MS. TEJEDA-FIGUEROA: Aloha, everybody. My name is Kella
Tejeda-Figueroa. I’'m on behalf here with Habitat for Humanity. I’'m the
first built home from Habitat for Humanity up in Waiohuli Kou and I was
asked to come and represent them. And—ho, I'm scared. (Laughs) First
time.

What Habitat for Humanity did for me and my family, in 1997-98, I was
homeless for nine months with my husband, my oldest girl, my
one-year-old grandson and my son-in-law. For nine months we were
living down at the beach because rent out there was so expensive. And,
mind you, my husband and I had a very good job but rent was too
expensive for us. Even today now it’s too expensive. And Habitat really
did me--oh, they...they took me and my family off of the beach.
And...I'm so grateful for that and they did mostly all the--like George, he
said everything. He didn’t save anything for me. (Chuckles)

Well, anyway, took me...took me and my family about nine months
because my house was the guinea pig because they didn’t know what to do
at first, you know. So Sherri Dodson, the Executive, she...she arranged
everything. 1 did my legwork and after that I was like a queen sitting
down. She used to call me up. She said, Kella, you need to go to the
County go sign all these kind of papers. And she made arrangements for
all the...the people to help. Oh, they...they were co-eds, about 13 girls
came over. I think from--I’'m not too sure--Michigan? 1 not too sure.
They were all co-ed girls that--this nine months I made lot of friends and
family from.. all over. And...and we really enjoyed ourselves. And I'm
just happy that I have a home that I can call my home now. And now
when I go down to the beaches now, there’s lot of homeless people down
there. And I always go back, you know, that nine months I was down
there and I always tell Sherri, thank you. And every time when we go
back when my husband and I get through working, we go home, I tell my
husband, thank God we have a house to go home to. You know, my
family use to tell me, oh, come over take showers but, you know, your
families cannot get along with each other, you know. So I just thank
Habitat for that. And I...T’ll...T’ll back up Habitat wherever, whatever
Sherri wants me to do, I'll do. (Laughs) Is there any questions? (Laughs)
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Kella. Members, any questions for the
testifier? Member Baisa.

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Hi, Keala /sic/--

MS. TEJEDA-FIGUEROA: Hi, Gladys.

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --thanks for coming in. It’s very good to see you.
MS. TEJEDA-FIGUEROA: Thank you.

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You still have a purple house?

MS. TEJEDA-FIGUEROA: I still gonna.. I still have a purple house. It’s gonna
stay like that. It’s a landmark for everybody. (Laughs)

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: 1 know. (Chuckles) 1t’s very outstanding, you
know, when you go to Hawaiian Homes, you can always find her house
‘cause it’s the nice purple house. If it was mine, would be pink.

MS. TEJEDA-FIGUEROA: Oh. (Laughs)

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You and Albert, Albert still working doing what
he was doing?

MS. TEJEDA-FIGUEROA: Yeah. Not for the pineapple because I guess they
closed, yeah. He’s working for American Standard now, yeah, uh-huh.

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You know, I know how you folks struggled to get
to where you are. Do you think that--you know, we heard the other story
about what’s going on in Waiehu Kou--that is...is there a number of how
many houses that can be built all at once by this Habitat for Humanity
model? ‘Cause, you know, it is hard. Everybody has to help everybody,
yeah?

MS. TEJEDA-FIGUEROA: Yeah, uh-huh..

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Do you think there needs to be kind of a limit?
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MS. TEJEDA-FIGUEROA: Not really, no. Because Habitat for Humanity, they
organize everything. And they...they, you know, they get the volunteers
and...yeah. No, uh-uh.

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So...

MS. TEJEDA-FIGUEROA: 1It’s just because my house was the first, eh, so
nobody was...you know, they didn’t know anything, yeah. So, you know,
took about nine months so--I mean, now I guess they know what they’re
doing, you know, yeah. (Laughs)

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: We...we all learn from our mistakes--
MS. TEJEDA-FIGUEROA: Yeah, uh-huh.

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --and as we go along. I say life’s a dance. You
learn as you go.

MS. TEJEDA-FIGUEROA: Yeah.

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: But it really is wonderful, obviously. I think a lot
of people would never own a home without them.

MS. TEJEDA-FIGUEROA: No. No.

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Do you think that would have been the case for
you?

MS. TEJEDA-FIGUEROA: Yeah, yeah. Because out there, I doubt it if I would
ever afford because that’s the reason why my daughter, she moved to Las
Vegas because they were trying to buy a home here and it’s ridiculous,
you know. So I tell everybody out there, your best way is with Habitat for
Humanity.

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Boy, what a testimonial.
MS. TEJEDA-FIGUEROA: Yeah.

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: 1t really is nice to see you. Thank you for
coming.
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MS. TEJEDA-FIGUEROA: Yeah. Uh-huh. And I tell everybody to go see
Sherri Dodson. (Laughs)

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'm...I’m sure she wanted to hear that but thanks,
Kella.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you very much. Members--Member Molina,
question?

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
MS. TEJEDA-FIGUEROA: Hi, Mr. Molina.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good afternoon, Kella. Thank, thank you and
for the very inspirational story. One thing you didn’t mention in your
testimony was about the sweat equity you folks had to put in so--

MS. TEJEDA-FIGUEROA: Yes.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --just so the public knows, the houses wasn’t
just built for you. You guys had to putina...

MS. TEJEDA-FIGUEROA: Sweat equity, yeah, uh-huh. We put in, oh, I forget
how many hours I had...how many hours. And then I had other family
that came and help, yeah, uh-huh. And you know, you know one thing
good with this, yeah, is that you meet these people for the first time and,
you know, it became all one ohana. You know, I mean, aww, I telling you
we liked it, and the best part of it is, Mr. Molina, is that when everybody
goes home at 4:00 o’clock, you sit back and you watch that nice sunset, of
course. And you look what you did. What you...yeah, I mean, you
building your own house and you sit back and you look and say, “Oh my
goodness, I made the floor. I made this. I help do this.” And everybody
learned how to build, yeah. And you cry after that, you know, because
you’re gonna own your house. And, you know, and from staying down
the beach is (sighs), let me tell you. It’s a...it’s a mansion. (Laughs)
Yeah. It’s...it’s...it was hard out there, yeah, uh-huh.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you. Thank you for sharing.
MS. TEJEDA-FIGUEROA: You’re welcome.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, any more questions for Kella at
this time? Thank you. If not, thank you, Kella, for being here this
afternoon.

MS. TEJEDA-FIGUEROA: Yeah, aloha.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Kella was the last person signed up prior to the
convening of the meeting. Do have Mr. Spencer who signed up...after the
start of the meeting. Mr. Spencer, the Chair is gonna recommend that you
have three minutes to testify. And if there’s anyone out there that wanna
testify after Mr. Spencer, if you can come forward. Sign up at this time.
Mr. Spencer.

MR. SPENCER: Yes, excuse me. My name is Jesse Spencer and I have Spencer
Homes. And a couple of Council people asked me to testify so they could
ask me questions. And so many times I can answer a question better than
I can, you know, come up with something of my own.

So all T know is that it takes quite a few ingredients to build affordable
homes. First of all and foremost, the most difficulties that I have is buying
the land. I’ve...I’ve been to A&B, Haleakala Ranch, Maui Land and Pine,
Mills. It’s not in their best interest to sell me because we do build a large
project. And they’re...these people are hard to maximize profit and I try
to stay in business. And so in order to build affordable housing, you have
to start off with basically the desire which we have that as a family. You
have to have the crew. We have that. And during our peak times of
building, we have about 140 employees, not counting our subs.

And most of these people now in working for us for the last six or seven
years, they’re specialized crews. You know, they put in the sewer, water.
We do our...own site work and a certain amount of our own construction.

And then the financial wherewithal. You know, a lot of developers
borrow 110 percent on a project. And we operate from a strong financial
position. And I only do one large project at a time. And that’s another big
factor in that, you know, we’re not spread out. So we get on a site and we
stay there for two or three years. This...in this instance, with Waikapu
Gardens, we’ve been there now for four years counting the time of getting
qualified for it.
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So and this I can say, I'm proud of our project and what’s more than that, 1
am proud of the people that we have moved in. You need to go out, drive
down our street. Come down on Saturday morning when all the kids are
out playing. And it’s just...it’s...it’s...well, I love the people. And I love
my project.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Members, any questions for Mr. Spencer at
this time? Member Medeiros, followed by Member Anderson.

MR. SPENCER: And my hearing is bad so don’t--my...my wife yells at me so
you can.

COUNCIL MEMBERS: (Laughter)

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Spencer, thank
you for being here and for your testimony. Waikapu Gardens, is that a
mix of market and affordable housing?

MR. SPENCER: Yes, it is. We have a total of 412 houses and with my
agreement in the 201G, they called it at that time, we declared we would
do 51 percent affordable. And the balance we could do in market. But
even our market houses, usually average about 200,000 below appraisal.
And these...most of those still fall within, you know, your HUD
affordable salary guidelines. And what we’ve done on our market houses,
like 'm still closing houses now, three bedroom, two bath, front yard
landscape with sod, hot water solar on the roof, sodded and six-foot vent
high vinyl fencing. And most of our affordable now are closing about
256. And right now that house still appraises at 550 to 600,000.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And Mr. Spencer, is it true you're
contemplating maybe future projects where you’re gonna try and do 100
percent affordable housing?

MR. SPENCER: No, it’s hard...just like when we started Waikapu Gardens, we
were hit with 30 to 40 percent increases in steel, plastics but we still held
all of our prices. And we were able to do that because what I did on the
market houses, on the average lot I added $100,000 which still made it
$200,000 below appraisal. And we put a second mortgage on of a 100,000
at zero interest. At the end of five years, we would tear up the mortgage.
And that way, we...this was an attempt and so far it’s working, the people
aren’t able to flip the houses like they’ve done in my projects in the past.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I see. And in order to keep the price down
on affordable housing projects that you do, you mentioned that you do the
site work yourself. Approximately how much do you save by doing the
site work yourself as compared to, maybe, one of the large contractors
doing the site work?

MR. SPENCER: Well, the large...the larger contractors about three that do site
work, and they will maybe on the average project, they would get maybe
100,000 per lot. And we normally do that same work for about 45 to
50,000. And I give the site work away basically because I have all the
equipment and I have specialized crews.

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Spencer, for the
information and for your testimony. Mahalo, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Member Anderson, followed by Member
Molina.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Thank you for being
here, Mr. Spencer. I’ll speak loud. But I won’t yell at you.

MR. SPENCER: Okay. Thank you. (Chuckles) You have in the past.

(Laughter and applause)

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, not today.

MR. SPENCER: Okay. Thank you.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: (Laughter) Now, I forgot what I was gonna
say. (Laughter) You said that you did an affordable house for $256,000
in your Waikapu Gardens.

MR. SPENCER: The prices when we started were 225.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And do you know what range the affordable
housing income levels that was? Is that a 100 percent or what?

MR. SPENCER: At that time it was about, I’d say, 100 to 105, up to 140.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: At that time?
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MR. SPENCER: At that time. Now it has increased since then.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right.

MR. SPENCER: But it depends on the interest rate at the time ‘cause if the
interest rates go up, then we have to sell the houses lower.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right.
MR. SPENCER: And so that’s a bad combination.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right, right. So if...if government was to
subsidize you in, you know, in dollars rather than waivers of certain, you
know, subdivision requirements, could you take that money and translate
it into providing a for-purchase option to a low-income family of, say, you
know, four or five or six, translating to a two- or three-bedroom house that
would be 100 percent below the median income, if government was to
subsidize some of that?

MR. SPENCER: Well, the--it’s hard to say because you have...so many times
you ask if. . .if...if a subsidy of a type would help. Now, naturally any
thing we call mana is always nice. But there’s always stuff that goes
along with it, you know, like paperwork, government restrictions. And so
many times what the County or the State can offer is more than offset by
the extra paperwork that what we have to do. And so I have found that if
I--excuse me if I use the term--if I can get government to get out of the
way, our projects that we’re doing now doesn’t have a single dollar of a
subsidy in it. And so--and this is truly as far as I know, the only real
affordable project, you know, that’s out there right now.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: For sale, for sale project, yeah?

MR. SPENCER: Yeah, otherwise you cannot satisfy--we still have over 4,000
people on a waiting list from.. from our lottery. Yeah, you know,
this--you know, they have 100 houses that burn in California and it’s a
national crisis. We have this many people, working people, that can
qualify, but nothing is there. And you know, and you can’t legislate
people to build affordable housing. And...and so, so many times--I don’t
know and again, it’s...it’s hard like--I don’t know how much subsidy it
would take to get down to the level because we haven’t gone that route.
And I know that there’d be so much paperwork that I’d have to hire more
staff people just to take care of the paperwork.
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And that, but we...we have very good people. Most of the people that
work for me now at the head for my different departments and my key
people have been with me for anywhere from eight to ten years. And I've
been on Maui for 20 years and I was on Oahu for 20 years. So I've been
in the islands 40 years.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, Mr. Spencer, you said earlier that
you’re building a house right now at the old affordable...sales price even
though the median income, as set by HUD, has increased. So are you
saying that, like four years ago, you made a contract with someone to
build a house at 250,000 or 256,000 affordable, whatever that might’ve
been, income level at that time, and you’re holding to that contract four
years later?

MR. SPENCER: Yes, we...we held those prices. And this 100,000 that we put
on top of the market houses and the fact that, again, we’re short on
bookkeepers, lot of my site work and house construction, it’s kinda mixed,
you know, so it’s hard for me to know exactly. I know, of course, I still
operate a backhoe. I get out every chance I get and I work free. You
know, that makes--that helps reduce the, you know, the price.

But it just--well, I have some very good people in my office and they’ve
been with me for quite a few years. And like I say, our yearly payroll with
140 people usually runs about seven or eight million a year. And so we
start the high school kids--you know, they’re coming out of school at $15
an hour with no skills. After they learn a skill, then they...then they
progress up. So we have a lot of people that’s been with us quite a few
years.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: That’s great. Thank you, Mr. Spencer.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Anderson. Before I go to Member
Molina, you know, the discussion with Mr. Spencer is very interesting,
very informative, but just a reminder that, you know, we do have the
projects that are on the agenda so if you could. Member Molina.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. You read my mind
specifically. Mr. Spencer, good afternoon. Is your company involved
with any of the projects being proposed on our agenda today? Because we
have to adhere to the Sunshine Law and we need to be discussing what’s
on our agenda which is these housing proposals. Or we could talk about
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the affordable housing fund itself. Do you have any comments on that
because--

MR. SPENCER: Yes.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --I know we’ve only heard what your project is
about and also about the difficulties of getting affordable housing with
land. But we need to hear from you are you directly involved with any of
these projects we’re considering today?

MR. SPENCER: Well, again, most of the time when I’ve been able to get a larger
project, it has come on the tails of a failure of the developer before me.
Baldwin Malama is a good example. . .(end of tape 1B). . .Baldwin and
Hawaiian Electric. 1 don’t know Hawaiian...how Hawaiian Electric got
into the development business, but Piilani Village I, they lost several
million. So Piilani Villages IT and IIT were bought up, and then we bought
those up. They lost several million. We made about six million off of it.
That was doing 231 houses. When C. Brewer, when they started...then
they got out of the building business we bought Nanea. And they lost
several million. We made two or three million off of the 80.

And so, now then there is one project that was offered to me because,
again, the market is going down. And so, well, a lot of projects that might
have been questionable and so one of’em that I have...

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Spencer, Mr. Spencer.

MR. SPENCER: What’s that?

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Is that...the project that you’re gonna bring forth what
you have in your hand there, does it ties in with any of the projects that

we’re gonna be discussing today?

MR. SPENCER: Okay. Not...right now...well, I'm dealing with one project that
could deliver up to 1,000 homes.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Does that project involve any of the projects that we do
have on our agenda this afternoon?

MR. SPENCER: Well, I don’t know.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Probably not.
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MR. SPENCER: I mean, I’'m...if I'm hearing that right. Both projects that I
have--and I've talked to somebody about it--are coming from existing
developers. And because they are afraid they can’t make it, then they
offered it to me. And...and we will do the projects.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Mr. Spencer, sorry to interrupt you again. We... we’re
gonna be discussing some projects that were provided to this Committee
from the Housing and Human Services Department. There were seven
projects that were identified and four of ’em is gonna be discussed this
afternoon. And I think the projects that you have in your hand are projects
that are not on the agenda this afternoon. And maybe sometime in the
future, hopefully, that we can see these projects come forward.

MR. SPENCER: Well, the large projects, we...we’re gonna start those at about
275.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Members, any more questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, I'm not done yet, Chair, please.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: Oh, okay. Member Molina.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I’'m sorry, I had the floor, Chair. Again, Mr.
Spencer, you didn’t answer my question.

MR. SPENCER: Excuse me, I probably didn’t hear you good.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Sorry, if I gotta speak, maybe I should
speak louder. Very simply, Mr. Spencer, are you involved with any of
these projects that’s on our agenda today? Yes or no?

MR. SPENCER: Not that I know of.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you very much. That’s all I
wanted to know. Again, it’s because we have to adhere to the Sunshine
Law. We cannot be talking about something else that’s not on the agenda.
Otherwise we get in trouble. And that’s...that’s my reason for bringing
this up.

MR. SPENCER: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: But thank you very much. Thank you, Chair.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you, Member Molina. Thank you, again,
Mr. Spencer for being here.

MR. SPENCER: Thanks for the opportunity. Thank you.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Okay, is there anyone out there that wanna
provide public testimony at this time that haven’t signed up earlier? If not,
if there’s no objections, the Chair would like to close public testimony.

COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.

...END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. . .

ITEM NO. 104: CONTRACT NO. G2541 FOR GRANT AGREEMENT OF
COUNTY FUNDS (STATE OF HAWAIIL, DEPARTMENT
OF PUBLIC SAFETY; MAUI COMMUNITY
CORRECTIONAL CENTER WORKLINE PROGRAM)

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Members, the first item on our agenda this afternoon is
BF-104, Contract No. G2541 For Grant Agreement of County Funds,
State of Hawaii, Department of Public Safety; Maui Community
Correctional Center Workline Program. Members, by correspondence
dated March 17, 2008, the Finance Director transmitted 33 contracts for
filing with the County Clerk. At the April 4™ Council Meeting, this
contract was referred to the Budget and Finance Committee for discussion
at the request of the Council Chair. At this time, I'd like to call on
Ms. Kau if you have any comments.

MS. KAU: Thank you, Chair. No comments.
CHAIR PONTANILLA: And if T could have the Parks Department come
forward, please. Representative from the Parks Department, Director

Horcajo.

NOTE: silence.

MS. HORCAJO: Good afternoon.
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CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Good afternoon, Director. You have any
comments in regards to this particular contract?

MS. HORCAJO: Thank you, Chairman Pontanilla and Members. 1 was very
fortunate to be here for the testimony, the public testimony, that you folks
just held. And was a real eye-opener and once again a reminder for us all,
how important Maui is that we pull together.

This MCCC, Maui Community Correctional Center, Workline Project is
also a rehabilitation--whoops, sorry--rehabilitation program for our
community. And the Parks Department as well as the private non-profit
sector as well as our community members have benefited from the lines,
the Worklines, this project. So we’re here to answer any questions that the
Council Members may have.

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Council Chair Hokama, do you have any
questions in regards to the Workline Program for Maui County?

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. One of the things that I believe
we should be reviewing, Director Horcajo, this afternoon is in the past,
when Council gave monies to provide a grant of this nature, it was for
various services or program areas that Council felt could use the additional
resource support. So while Parks was one of the...the departments that
benefited from this appropriation--whether it be at the golf course or at
specific major parks--the other department that utilized it and was of a
benefit for us was Public Works whether it be in the. .. part of the clean-up
or pre-flooding work we do with our culverts and drainage ditches. And
I’'m wondering, you know, we’ve...we’ve been given monies for three
multiple amounts of Worklines including the purchase of vehicles that is
owned and paid for by the County. So I’m just trying to get an update
to...to see why we have entered into agreements that is now just
specifically geared to the Parks Department only?

CHAIR PONTANILLA: Director?

MS. HORCAJO: 1 believe the Workline was placed under the Department of
Parks and Recreation for management purposes. I do have the list of
services here that we have done this Fiscal Year. I also have in our
audience, if you want more specific questions, Francis Miyazono, the
Division Chief. But we have cut...we do assist, cut weeds and clean
culverts as requested by the Department of Public Works. And we do
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assist in other work as requested by County Departments as well as the
non-profit sector. QOur Department is just the management arm for
the...for the grant.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So the other departments have been putting in
requests to your administrative personnel for--

MS. HORCAJO: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --scheduling of Workline--
MS. HORCAJO: That is correct.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --opportunities? Okay. One of the things that I
wanted to also follow up on regarding the Workline is that has there been
any concern that they’re taking the place of what should be collective
bargaining work?

MS. HORCAJO: Over the years, there has been some concerns on that. Our
Department tries to outline very clearly what is the definition of our daily
operations which is done by our maintenance staff and what is done by the
Workline as major projects. This defining is on-going but it is something
that we’re very conscious of, and I believe our employees are very
conscious of that as well. So the administration of the projects targeted for
the Workline are not on the daily operations of our staff.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So that we are clear what you just shared as the
example, can you give us something this versus this type of example this
afternoon?

MS. HORCAJO: One of the major projects that the Workline has been involved
in for some time is like the installation of posts and rail along our...our
boundaries. That is not something that’s in our regular daily maintenance
and operations. We do weed whack culverts and ditches. For an example,
there’s a...a large one along Eddie Tam area that, you know, is a routine.
The Workline also assists with the parking lot cleanup and maintenance of
some areas that is not part of our regular Parks Department employees.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So just for one second, please, Director. So the
Committee’s heard that that’s the normal assignment to...to your current
permanent full-time staffing. So if there was no Workline, then who
would do the work for the Department?
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